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At the Monthly Meeting of the Coleford Town Council held at the Town House, Lords Hill Walk, Coleford on Tuesday 13th December 2011, there were present: 

Councillors
Mrs S Merrikin (Mayor)



Mrs C Allaway-Martin



Mr   I Baird


Mr   R Drury



Mr   C Elsmore


Mrs E Elsmore


Mr   P Kay



Mrs J Morgan



Mr   N Penny



Mr   G Prosser


Mr   J Reynolds



Also present:

Gloucestershire Constabulary:
PC Duncan Sleeman





PCSO Neil Evans
PUBLIC FORUM

There were no members of the public present and no matters for discussion.
156. APOLOGIES

Apologies were received from Councillors David Atherley and Charlotte Morgan and from District Councillor Paul McMahon.  The Council accepted the apologies given.
157.  DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest.
158.  MINUTES OF MEETING HELD ON 29th NOVEMBER 2011
It was proposed that the minutes of the meetings held on Tuesday 29th November be approved and signed by the Mayor.


Proposed:  Cllr N Penny


Seconded:  Cllr P Kay
The proposal was accepted unanimously.
159.  MATTERS ARISING

There were no matters arising.
160.  POLICE REPORT

PC Sleeman said that a series of walkabouts were being arranged over the coming months with Two Rivers Housing.  Residents will be invited to discuss any concerns they may have.
PC Sleeman said agreements were being negotiated with Coleford pubs over opening hours on Christmas Eve.

PC Sleeman said the car park area opposite Coalway School had been temporarily closed.  He said he understood the school was hoping to re-open the car park area in the New Year.  However in the meantime the school had been made aware that the police would be firmly enforcing parking regulations in the area around the school.  The Mayor said she would attend the next Coalway Recreation Ground Committee meeting on 9th January to get a better understanding of the car park problem.
PCSO Neil Evans said a series of drop-in sessions were being arranged at the library in conjunction with a variety of agencies over the next three months.

Cllr Allaway-Martin said she had recently spoken to a group of boys riding cycles on the pavement at night without lights.  PC Sleeman said the police were aware of this issue and were currently running their annual Operation Dazzle initiative. 

161.  COLEFORD CAR PARK CHARGES
The Mayor noted the publication of the Portas Review on 13th December in which Mary Portas outlined a series of measures for revitalising town centres including the introduction of free parking.  The report also highlighted the fact that in general, revenue raised from car park charges was not being used to improve or maintain car parking facilities.
The Mayor went on to say that Councils at Stroud, Nailsworth and Wotton-under-Edge had recently reversed a decision to introduce car park charges in the light of a 3,000 signature petition from residents.  She reminded Councillors that a 7,000 signature petition had been sent to the Forest of Dean District Council in opposition to the introduction of car parking charges.

After discussion, it was agreed to email all District Councillors pointing out the recommendations in the Portas Review and asking that the District Council take this into consideration during the forthcoming discussion on car parking charges.  It was also agreed to draw the report to the attention of Mark Harper MP.

162.  LAKERS SCHOOL PRESS RELEASE
Councillors noted the information reported in the local Press recently about the possible closure of Lakers School.  The Mayor said that the Head teacher at Lakers had subsequently apologised for the concerns the report had raised.
Cllr C Elsmore proposed that the Council wrote to the Education Department at County Hall for clarification of the future of Lakers School and the continuing provision of sporting facilities.
Proposed:
Cllr C Elsmore


Seconded:
Cllr Kay
The proposal was agreed unanimously.

It was also agreed to contact the Forestry Commission to enquire what restrictions or agreements were attached to the original sale of land on which the school now stood.

Councillors noted that West Dean Parish Council should be kept informed of any actions being taken.

163.  PUBLIC SAFETY COMMITTEE
Councillors noted and agreed the recommendations of the Public Safety Committee meeting held on 6th December 2011.
164.  HIGHWAYS COMMITTEE

Councillors noted the report of the Highways Committee meeting held on 7th December 2011.
165.  BURIAL COMMITTEE
Councillors noted and agreed the recommendations of the Burial Committee meeting held on 7th December 2011.
166.  PLANNING COMMITTEE

Councillors noted the decisions taken by the Planning Committee at the meeting held on 29th November 2011.
167.  FINANCE AND OFFICE COMMITTEE

Councillors agreed to discuss the report of the Finance and Office Committee when the Council moved into Committee.  
168.  REPORTS FROM MEMBERS

The Mayor reported that she had attended the following events:
1st December:
Meeting with District Council Standards Officer.

The Standards Officer said that the Standards Committee had found there had been no breach of conduct in relation to the Code of Conduct complaint lodged against the Mayor. No further action will be taken.

The Standards Officer had asked if the Mayor was willing to meet with members of the Angus Buchanan Committee.  The Mayor said the Council was always open to such a meeting providing it was held in public and would welcome an approach from the Angus Buchanan Committee.  The Standards Officer said she would report this back to the Standards Committee.
3rd December:
Opening of Mike Weston Stand.

5th December:
Fire Station consultation meeting.

7th December:
Lakers School Celebrations event.

8th December:
St. Johns School nativity play.

8th December:
Halls Charity meeting.

Cllr Baird said he had also attended the Halls Charity meeting.

Cllr E Elsmore said she had recently attended a Health Forum meeting at which a talk was given on alternative therapies.

Cllr C Elsmore said he had attended the Halls Charity meeting.
Cllr Allaway-Martin said she had attended the AGM of the Gloucestershire Playing Fields Association.  The next Association meeting will be held in February 2012.

Cllr Drury said that dates had been set for a number of events to be held in and around Coleford in 2012.  The Council needed to discuss and make decisions about how it should participate.
Cllr Penny said he had accompanied the Mayor at the meeting with the Standards Officer.  He had also attended the opening of the Mike Weston Stand and the Fire Station consultation meeting.  He said the planned gig for young people had unfortunately had to be postponed due to a power failure.  It was hoped to re-arrange the event early in the New Year.

Cllr Kay said he had also accompanied the Mayor at the meeting with the Standards Officer.
169.  REPORTS FROM DISTRICT AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS

Cllr C Elsmore said he had attended a presentation of the Localism Bill at the District Council. More details were expected at a further meeting to be held in January.

170.  CORRESPONDENCE

Members noted the items of correspondence received during December 2011.  The Mayor also read out a letter from St. Johns School thanking the Council for agreeing to make a donation towards kitchen refurbishments. 
171.  PAYMENTS
The payments due during the month of December 2011 were noted and agreed.

172.  PETTY CASH PAYMENTS
The petty cash payments made during December 2011 were noted and agreed.

173.  MONTHLY BUDGET FIGURES
The monthly budget figures for December 2011 were noted and agreed.

The public meeting ended at 8.20pm.  Members of the public and Press left the Chamber and the Council moved into Committee.
IN COMMITTEE
FINANCE AND OFFICE COMMITTEE
Cllr Penny presented the first draft of the proposed Council budget for 2012/13.  He also asked Councillors to note the projected overspend figures for the current year.  In discussion, Councillors agreed to take measures to restrict the potential overspend as much as possible.

The Mayor said the Council needed to be aware that more services are likely to be devolved downwards from the District Council during the coming year.  It had been announced by Government that while District and County Councils budgets will be capped next year, capping will not apply to Town and Parish Councils.  These issues needed to be considered in setting the Town Council budget for 2012/13.

It was agreed that Councillors will feed in comments on the draft budget in time for consideration by the Finance and Office Committee at the next meeting scheduled for 10th January 2012.  It was also agreed to hold an Amenities Committee meeting on 5th January 2012 in order to consider proposals for the budget.
The budget for 2012/13 will then be brought back to the full Council on 17th January 2012.

At the end of the meeting the Mayor expressed her personal thanks to all Councillors for their hard work and support during recent months.

The meeting closed at 8.45pm.
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